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World Trade Center in New York City, the 
Pentagon in Virginia, and the Flight 93 crash 
site near Shanksville, Pennsylvania; 

Whereas the United States came together 
to honor the loved ones who were victims of 
the attack and the heroes of September 11th, 
including the first responders, in the days, 
weeks, and months after the attack by erect-
ing the National September 11 Memorial and 
Museum, the Pentagon Memorial, and the 
Flight 93 National Memorial; 

Whereas, as a further tribute to first re-
sponders and the individuals who lost their 
lives, the September 11th National Memorial 
Trail Alliance, in partnership with State and 
local governments and other nonprofit orga-
nizations, was formed to develop a 1,300-mile 
trail and greenway to connect the 3 memo-
rials; 

Whereas the September 11th National Me-
morial Trail is a biking, hiking, and driving 
trail that provides a physical link between 
the 3 memorials; 

Whereas the September 11th National Me-
morial Trail passes through Virginia, Mary-
land, West Virginia, Pennsylvania, New Jer-
sey, New York, Delaware, and the District of 
Columbia; 

Whereas the September 11th National Me-
morial Trail forms an unbroken triangle 
that links the cities, towns, and commu-
nities along the trail that are home to State 
and local memorials and other significant 
sites that reflect the spirit of United States 
patriotism and resilience; 

Whereas the September 11th National Me-
morial Trail— 

(1) starts at the Pentagon Memorial in Ar-
lington, Virginia; 

(2) follows the Mt. Vernon Trail and then 
extends north along the 184-mile Chesapeake 
and Ohio Canal National Historical Park; 

(3) connects at Cumberland, Maryland, 
with the 150-mile Great Allegheny Passage, 
which the Trail then follows to Garrett in 
Somerset County, Pennsylvania; 

(4) turns northeast and continues for ap-
proximately 21 miles to the Flight 93 Na-
tional Memorial; 

(5) continues east through the commu-
nities and historic sights of Pennsylvania 
until arriving at the 130-mile Liberty Water 
Gap Trail in New Jersey, which the Trail 
then follows to New York City; 

(6) continues to the National September 11 
Memorial and Museum in New York City; 

(7) returns south, following important sec-
tions of the East Coast Greenway and con-
necting the 9/11 Memorial Garden of Reflec-
tion to the trail; 

(8) continues along the National Mall in 
Washington, D.C.; and 

(9) ends at the Pentagon Memorial; 
Whereas the September 11th National Me-

morial Trail serves as an important rec-
reational and transportation venue for pro-
moting tourism, economic development, 
healthy bodies and minds, and cultural and 
educational opportunities; 

Whereas the September 11th National Me-
morial Trail has the support of States, local 
communities, and the private sector; 

Whereas recognition by the Senate of the 
September 11th National Memorial Trail does 
not confer any affiliation of the Trail with 
the National Park Service or the National 
Trails System; 

Whereas recognition by the Senate of the 
September 11th National Memorial Trail does 
not authorize Federal funds to be expended 
for any purpose related to the Trail; and 

Whereas States, local communities, and 
the private sector are encouraged to join to-
gether to complete the September 11th Na-
tional Memorial Trail: Now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, That the Senate recognizes the 
September 11th National Memorial Trail as 
an important trail and greenway all individ-

uals should enjoy in honor of the heroes of 
September 11th. 

f 

SENATE RESOLUTION 268—EX-
PRESSING THE SENSE OF THE 
SENATE THAT THE FEDERAL 
GOVERNMENT SHOULD NOT BAIL 
OUT ANY STATE 

Mr. COTTON submitted the following 
resolution; which was referred to the 
Committee on Finance: 

S. RES. 268 

Whereas every State in the United States 
is a sovereign entity with a constitution and 
the authority to issue sovereign debt; 

Whereas the legislature of every State in 
the United States has the authority to re-
duce spending or raise taxes to pay the obli-
gations owed by the State; 

Whereas officials in every State in the 
United States have the legal obligation to 
fully disclose the financial condition of the 
State to investors who purchase the debt of 
the State; 

Whereas Congress has rejected prior re-
quests from creditors of a State for payment 
of the defaulted debt of a State; and 

Whereas, during the financial crisis in 1842, 
the Senate requested that the Secretary of 
the Treasury report to the Senate with re-
spect to any negotiations with any creditor 
of a State relating to assuming or guaran-
teeing any debt of the State, to ensure that 
promises of support by the Federal Govern-
ment were not proffered: Now, therefore, be 
it 

Resolved, That it is the sense of the Senate 
that— 

(1) the Federal Government should take no 
action to redeem, assume, or guarantee any 
debt, including pension obligations, of a 
State; and 

(2) the Secretary of the Treasury should re-
port to Congress any negotiations to engage 
in actions that would result in an outlay of 
Federal funds on behalf of creditors of a 
State. 

f 

SENATE RESOLUTION 269—COM-
MEMORATING THE LIFE OF LUIS 
ALEJANDRO ‘‘ALEX’’ 
VILLAMAYOR AND CALLING FOR 
JUSTICE AND ACCOUNTABILITY 

Mr. CARDIN (for himself and Mr. 
VAN HOLLEN) submitted the following 
resolution; which was referred to the 
Committee on Foreign Relations: 

S. RES. 269 

Whereas United States citizen Luis 
Alejandro ‘‘Alex’’ Villamayor was born on 
July 3, 1998, to parents Puning Luk 
Villamayor and Luis Felipe Villamayor in 
Rockville, Maryland; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor is remembered 
by his family as a smart, loving, and compas-
sionate young man with a good sense of 
humor, who was committed to his parents, 
siblings, and friends; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor moved with his 
family at the age of six to Paraguay, where 
he was a devoted member of his church and 
always had attention for those less fortu-
nate; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor graduated with 
honors from Paraguay’s Pan American Inter-
national School (PAIS) and was accepted to 
attend Montgomery College in Maryland in 
the Fall of 2015; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor aspired to study 
business management and return to Para-
guay to pursue a career that would help and 
support the Paraguayan people; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor was murdered on 
June 27, 2015, in the City of Encarnación in 
Paraguay; 

Whereas Alex Villamayor’s death was 
wrongfully ruled a suicide by Paraguayan 
authorities before a comprehensive inves-
tigation was carried out; 

Whereas, in the initial weeks of the inves-
tigation, Paraguayan authorities failed to 
collect blood and DNA samples from individ-
uals present at the scene of the crime, con-
duct gunshot residue analysis on individuals 
present at the crime scene, and collect cel-
lular phone records and data from individ-
uals present at the crime scene; 

Whereas, in August 2015, Alex Villamayor’s 
body was exhumed for additional forensic ex-
amination, which found that he had been 
raped and physically assaulted prior to his 
death; 

Whereas, in August 2015, Paraguayan pros-
ecutor Olga Wilma Araujo Ayala was sus-
pended from the investigation into and legal 
case related to Alex Villamayor’s death due 
to mismanagement of the case; 

Whereas, in September 2015, Mathias Wilbs, 
an employee at the property where Alex 
Villamayor was murdered, admitted in a 
televised public interview that he had re-
moved the murder weapon from the crime 
scene and placed another firearm in Alex 
Villamayor’s hand; 

Whereas, in September 2015, Alex 
Villamayor’s death was ruled a homicide and 
René Hofstetter and Mathias Wilbs were 
charged with crimes in relation to Alex 
Villamayor’s murder; 

Whereas, in October 2015, Paraguayan au-
thorities opened a formal investigation of 
Alain Jacks Dı́az de Bedoya for his role in 
Alex Villamayor’s murder; 

Whereas, in November 2016, Paraguayan 
authorities dropped the charges against 
Alain Jacks Dı́az de Bedoya related to Alex 
Villamayor’s murder; 

Whereas Members of the United States 
Congress have urged the Government of 
Paraguay to invite the United States Fed-
eral Bureau of Investigation to provide tech-
nical assistance for the investigation into 
Alex Villamayor’s death and the United 
States Embassy in Asunción, Paraguay has 
offered such assistance to Paraguayan au-
thorities; 

Whereas, to date, the Government of Para-
guay has not invited the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation to provide technical assistance 
for the investigation into Alex Villamayor’s 
death; 

Whereas the United States embassy in 
Asunción, Paraguay, and the Department of 
State have not issued any formal public 
statements about Alex Villamayor’s murder 
and the many irregularities in the investiga-
tion into his death; 

Whereas, in February 2017, outgoing United 
States Ambassador Leslie A. Basset told 
media outlets that Alex Villamayor ‘‘died 
under dark circumstances’’ and that ‘‘the in-
vestigation and the handling of this case has 
been worrisome’’; and 

Whereas, in April 2018, Rene Hofstetter was 
convicted of homicide and sentenced to 12 
years in prison and Mathias Wilbs was sen-
tenced to two years and 10 months on ob-
struction of justice; 

Whereas, in spite of these convictions, 
media outlets report that others implicated 
in the murder and cover-up have not been 
charged; and 

Whereas, members of Alex Villamayor’s 
immediate family continue to face grave 
physical threats in Paraguay for their pur-
suit of justice: Now, therefore, be it 

Resolved, That the Senate— 
(1) commemorates the life of United States 

citizen Luis Alejandro ‘‘Alex’’ Villamayor 
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